

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

FOR

MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS

PROPOSAL NUMBER: 9349

PROPOSAL SUBMISSION DEADLINE: (Prior to 3:00 p.m., October 13, 2015)

PROPOSAL CONTACT: Gary Watahira

PURCHASING DIVISION

Phone: (559) 621-7103 OR 621-1332

Fax: (559) 488-1069

CITY OF FRESNO PROPOSAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I - INTRODUCTION	1
NOTICE INVITING PROPOSALS	2
INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS	3
II - PROPOSAL AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	8
CHECK LIST	9
PROPOSAL FORM	10
PROPOSER QUALIFICATION QUESTIONNAIRE	12
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED BY PROPOSER	14
REFERENCES	15
STATEMENT OF ACCEPTANCE OF THE INDEMNIFICATION	16
AND INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS	16
CERTIFICATION FOR LOCAL PREFERENCE	17
NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT	18
PROPOSAL DEPOSIT	20
SIGNATURE PAGE	21
INSTRUCTIONS FOR SIGNATURE PAGE	22
SAMPLE CERTIFICATION	23
SAMPLE SERVICE CONTRACT	24
III - GENERAL CONDITIONS	26
IV - SPECIAL CONDITIONS	37
V - SCOPE OF WORK	39
VI - MEDICAL FEE SCHEDULE	49
VII - REPORTING FORMAT	
VIII - TIME CONSTRAINTS	53
IX - EQUIPMENT, MATERIALS AND STAFFING	55

I - INTRODUCTION

- Notice Inviting ProposalsInstructions to Proposers

NOTICE INVITING PROPOSALS

Sealed proposals will be received at the office of the Purchasing Manager of the City of Fresno, 2600 Fresno Street, Room 2156, Fresno, California 93721, all in accordance with the Specifications for:

Medical Examinations

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS NO. 9349

The City of Fresno is soliciting proposals from responsible medical providers to perform a variety of medical examinations in the areas of pre-employment assessments, in-service evaluations, State of California Department of Motor Vehicle evaluations, and drug and alcohol testing in compliance with Federal regulations. The term of the contract will be for 3 years with 2 options to extend of 1 year each.

By submitting a proposal, the proposer represents that it has thoroughly examined and become familiar with the work required under this RFP and that it is capable of performing quality work to achieve the City's objectives.

The RFP forms and specifications may be obtained from the Office of the Purchasing Manager (phone 559 621-1332) via the City's web site: www.fresno.gov, *For Business* (to the right of the screen), *Bid Opportunities*.

Bids will not be accepted Online or via Fax.

Bid Proposal forms, Instructions to Bidders and copies of the plans and/or specifications can also be obtained at the Office of the Purchasing Manager.

Proposals are to be submitted at the Office of the Purchasing Manager of the City of Fresno, 2600 Fresno Street, Room 2156, Fresno, CA 93721 prior to the opening at 3 p.m. on Tuesday, October 13, 2013, at which time they will be publicly opened and recorded.

All proposals must be made on the proposal forms provided by the Purchasing Manager and must be accompanied by a deposit in the amount of Five Hundred dollars (\$500) in the form of a Cashier's or Certified Check, an irrevocable letter of credit, or a certificate of deposit, or a bidder's bond of a corporate surety, authorized by the California Insurance Commissioner to do business in the State of California, payable and acceptable to the City of Fresno. All deposits will be held until a Contract has been executed with the successful Proposer or all proposals have been rejected.

The City of Fresno hereby notifies all Proposers that no person shall be excluded from participation in, denied any benefits of, or otherwise discriminated against in connection with the award and performance of any contract on the basis of race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical disability, mental disability, medical condition, marital status, sex, age, sexual orientation or on any other basis prohibited by law.

The City of Fresno reserves the right to reject any and all proposals.

INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS

PART I. GENERAL

1. No proposal will be considered for award unless it is submitted on the proposal forms furnished by the Purchasing Manager, completely filled out, properly signed by the Proposer and delivered, under sealed cover plainly marked:

MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS NO. 9349

at the Office of the Purchasing Manager, 2600 Fresno Street, Room 2156, Fresno, California, 93721, on or before the date and time specified in the Notice Inviting Proposals. The time clock in the Purchasing Division will be the official clock for documenting the time of filing.

2. No proposal will be considered for award unless the Proposer has complied with the following:

Proposers must submit a deposit in the amount of **Five hundred dollars (\$500)** with their proposal in the form of a Certified or Cashier's Check, an irrevocable letter of credit, or a certificate of deposit, or a bidder's bond of a corporate surety, authorized by the California Insurance Commissioner to do business in the State of California, payable and acceptable to the City of Fresno. Such deposit shall be retained by the City of Fresno as a guarantee that the Proposer, if awarded all or part of the proposal, will, within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date the Notice of Award is mailed to the Proposer, execute and return a Contract furnished by the City. All deposits will be returned when the Contract(s) has been executed for all items awarded, or if all proposals are rejected.

A proposal without a proper deposit will automatically be rejected.

- 3. The City will award a Contract or reject any or all proposals within the time stated in the Specifications, and no proposal may be withdrawn within that period of time. Any award of a Contract exceeding \$50,000, shall be subject to the approval of the City Council.
- 4. The City reserves the right to reject any and all proposals.

Submittal of Proposal

- 5. Each Proposer shall carefully examine each and every term of this Request for Proposal; and each Proposer shall judge all the circumstances and conditions affecting his/her proposal. Failure on the part of any Proposer to make such examination and to investigate thoroughly shall not be grounds for any declaration that the Proposer did not understand the conditions of this Request for Proposal.
- 6. The Proposer shall comply with any and all federal, state or local laws, now in effect or hereafter promulgated, which apply to the services and products herein specified.
- 7. Proposers will submit an original and 5 copies of their proposal in a sealed envelope, marked on the outside RFP No. 9349, MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS and will include the name of the Proposer and the date and time of proposal submittal deadline.
- 8. This solicitation for proposals does not commit the City of Fresno to enter into a Contract or to pay any costs incurred in the preparation of responses to the request. The City of Fresno reserves the right to accept or reject any proposals, and to negotiate with any qualified source, or to cancel in part or in its entirety this Request for Proposals. It may accept the proposal that it considers to be in the interest of the City of Fresno, with or without negotiation.
- 9. The City reserves the right to waive any informality or minor irregularity when it is in the best interest of the City to do so, to negotiate for the modification of any proposal with mutual consent of the Proposer, to re-advertise for proposals if desired, and to accept the proposal which in the judgment of the City, even though it does not offer the lowest cost, is nevertheless deemed to offer the best value for the public and City. Any proposal which is incomplete, conditional, obscure, or which contains irregularities of any kind, may be cause for rejection.

Local Preference

10. Fresno Municipal Code Section 4-109, LOCAL PREFERENCE IN CONTRACTING FOR SERVICES, provides for a local preference. Portions pertinent to this Contract are paraphrased as follows:

Except for those contracts funded by the federal or state government when such funding would be jeopardized because of this preference, the City of Fresno shall, in contracting for professional services, other than consulting service, extend a five percent (5%) preference for a local firm in evaluating proposals for award. The amount of the preference shall be equal to the amount of the percentage applied to the lowest proposal price from a firm other than a local firm, if the Proposer submitting the lowest proposal price is not a local firm. The Proposer shall certify, under penalty of perjury, that the Proposer qualifies as a local firm. The preference is waived if the certification does not appear on the proposal.

"Local firm" shall mean a firm with a fixed primary or branch office within a twenty-five mile radius of Fresno City Hall, located at 2600 Fresno Street in the City of Fresno, and a majority of the work on the project will be performed by employees who are permanently assigned to such office prior to the city requesting proposals for the project and whose regular duties would include local work on other than city projects.

Proposers shall submit the form CERTIFICATION FOR LOCAL PREFERENCE with their proposal if they seek the benefit of local preference.

Public Records

11. The proposals received shall become the property of the City of Fresno and are subject to public disclosure. Those parts of a proposal which are defined by the Proposer as business or trade secrets as that term is defined in California Evidence Code, Section 3426.1, and are reasonably marked "Trade Secrets", "Confidential", or "Proprietary", and placed in a separate envelope shall only be disclosed to the public if such disclosure is required or permitted under the California Public Records Act or otherwise by law. Proposers who indiscriminately and without justification identify most, or all, of their proposal as exempt from disclosure may be deemed non-responsive. Proposals, excluding confidential information, will be available for review after posting of staff recommendation.

Selection Process and Evaluation Criteria

12. Proposal Evaluation

The Selection Committee will review and evaluate all proposals after formal receipt. To receive proper consideration, the proposal must meet the requirements of these Specifications. The evaluation process will provide credit only for those capabilities and advantages which are clearly stated in the Proposer's written proposals. In other words, advantages which are not stated will not be considered in the evaluation process.

Proposers whose proposals include a failure to comply with or take exception to these Specifications may be considered nonresponsive and dropped from the evaluation process.

The Selection Committee will include at least one representative from a Department with no direct interest in the service(s) being requested by this Request for Proposals and a representative from the Purchasing Division. A member of the City of Fresno Finance Department will be responsible to review the Proposer's Financial Statements and the Selection Committee will be provided a copy of the report generated by that review. The Committee may also include a representative from outside the City organization. It will be the responsibility of this committee to make recommendations advisory to City Manager and in accordance with the award criteria enumerated below.

The Selection Committee will evaluate the proposals on the following criteria:

- a. **Cost** as shown on the proposal form.
- b. **Ability** to meet the stated service requirements.
- c. **Past Performance and Experience** based on References and experience shown on "Statement of Qualifications and Experience."

- d. **Conformance** to the terms and conditions of the RFP.
- e. Financial Stability based on information provided in the Statement of Qualifications.
- f. **Other** related information.

The City reserves the right to accept or reject any or all proposals and may select, and negotiate with one or more Proposers concurrently, and enter into a Contract with such Proposer who is determined, by the City, to provide the services which are in the interest of the City. The City may agree to such terms and conditions as it may determine to be in its interest.

- 13. The Selection Committee reserves the right to request additional information from Proposers, to negotiate terms and conditions of the Contract, to visit sites, to request demonstrations or oral presentations, or ask Proposers to appear before the Selection Committee to clarify points of their proposal.
- 14. Selection will be based on qualitative analysis and cost. Any award shall be on the basis of the criteria specified and made to the Proposer whose proposal is judged as providing the best value in meeting the interest of the City and the objectives of the project.
- 15. The City reserves the right to make the selection of a Proposer based on any or all factors of value, whether quantitatively identifiable or not, including, but not limited to, the anticipated initiative and ability of the Proposer to perform the services set forth herein.

Time to Award

16. The Proposer agrees that the City may have <u>120</u> days to accept or reject proposals. It is further understood that, if the Proposer to whom any award is made fails to enter into a Contract as provided in the Specifications, award may be made to another Proposer, who shall be bound to perform as if she/he had received the award in the first instance.

Contract Documents

17. The proposer shall submit the required contract documents in a form acceptable to the Purchasing Division 2600 Fresno ST. Room 2156 – Fresno, Ca.93721 within 15 calendar days (except in the event in the event federal funding is applicable to the Contract, then 10 working days) from the Notice of Award of proposal. Failure to provide said documents within the designated period shall be sufficient cause to find the proposal non-responsive and move to award to the next proposer offering the next best value to the City.

Questions, Clarifications and Concerns

18. The Specifications describing this project have been carefully prepared. Any questions or concerns relating to these Specifications shall be directed in writing to the Designated Buyer of the Purchasing Division (see cover page) and shall be sent by facsimile to (559) 488 1069. A Question Form for this purpose has been included as page 7.

Questions will be accepted only up to five (5) working days prior to the proposal date to allow the City, if necessary, to issue an addendum to all proposers stating revisions, deletions, or additions to be made to the Specifications as a result of any questions. If questions arise after the deadline, please contact the Designated Buyer of the Purchasing Division, but the City will not guarantee a response.

The City will not be responsible for verbal responses made by parties other than the Purchasing Manager or her/his designee.

Contacts with City Staff

19. Before an award is made, any contact with City staff, other than the Purchasing Manager or his/her designee(s), without prior written authorization is strictly prohibited and may render the Proposer non-responsible.

REGULATED COMMUNICATIONS IN CITY PROCUREMENT PROCESS ORDINANCE

20. The Regulated Communications in City Procurement Process Ordinance (Article 6, Chapter 4 of the Fresno Municipal Code) became effective May 7, 2004. With certain specified exceptions, the Ordinance provides that no Respondent, Bidder, Proposer (as the case may be) shall initiate, engage in, or continue any communication to or with any City elected official concerning or touching upon any matter which is the subject of this competitive procurement process.

Any Respondent, Bidder, Proposer or elected official (as the case may be) who initiates, engages in, continues in, or receives any regulated communication shall file the written disclosure required by the Regulated Communications in City Procurement Process Ordinance.

Any Respondent, Bidder, or Proposer violating the Regulated Communications in City Procurement Process Ordinance may be disqualified from participating in this procurement process and/or determined to be non-responsible. Additionally, the City may set aside the award of a contract, prior to its execution, to a party found to have violated the Ordinance.

Note: The full text of Fresno Municipal Code, Chapter 4, Article 6 may be viewed on the City's website at, http://www.fresno.gov. Under Government, "City Clerk" - Fresno Municipal Code- Or view the Fresno Municipal Code directly at http://www.municode.com/Resources/gateway.asp?pid=14478&sid=5

Notification of Staff Determination

21. Once the City has reviewed and evaluated the proposals received and has determined for award the responsible proposal that provides the best value to the City, that determination will be posted on a public bulletin board outside the Purchasing Division Office and the City's website www.fresno.gov, reference link "For Business" (right hand side of screen), "Bid Opportunities," and "Anticipated Award." The bulletin board and website will generally be updated by Monday of each week, no later than 5 p.m. It is the sole responsibility of interested Proposers to seek this information from either of these sources.

For those Proposers that have concerns or rebuttal of any determination of non-responsiveness or non-responsibility about the Staff Determination, they will be given an opportunity to submit, in writing, within [5] days to the Purchasing Manager any concerns with the RFP process or Staff Determination. Such writing will be taken under consideration by the City Manager and may be acted upon within [5] days. If no action is taken within such [5] days, then there shall be no change in Staff Determination. The exercise of Proposer of its right to submit its written concerns shall be a condition precedent to seeking judicial review of any award of a contract hereunder.

Debarment

22. A Bidder who has been determined by the Council to be nonresponsible may be debarred from bidding or proposing upon or being awarded any contract with the City or from being a subcontractor or supplier at any tier upon such contract, in accordance with the procedures in Resolution No. 2003-130 adopted by Council on April 29, 2003. The initial period of any such debarment shall not be less than one year or more than three years. A Bidder may request a hearing, in accordance with Resolution No. 2003-130, upon receipt of a notice of proposed debarment from the City Manager or his/her designee. A copy of the Resolution may be obtained from the City Clerk's Office, 2600 Fresno Street, Fresno, California 93721.

OUTREACH TO SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISES IN SUBCONTRACTING

23. The City of Fresno hereby notifies all Proposers that it is the City's policy to provide all small business enterprises, including minority, women, and disabled veteran business enterprises, equal access and opportunity for participation in the performance of all construction contracts, professional service contracts, procurement of supplies, equipment and other services. Therefore, the City requests that a Proposer who intends to subcontract a portion of the work seek out small business enterprises that are potential subcontractors, suppliers, or consultants, and actively solicit their interest, capability and prices.



PURCHASING DIVISION TELEPHONE # (559) 621-1332 FAX # (559) 488-1069

BID QUESTIONS FOR: PROJECT MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS RFP No: 9349 ATTENTION: Gary Watahira	(FOR CITY OF FRESNO USE ONLY) QUESTION No: DATE: REVIEWED BY: RESPONSIBLE FOR RESPONSE:
FROM: COMPANY: CONTACT PERSON:	DATE: PHONE No: FAX No:
QUESTION:	
ANSWER:	
RESPONSE BY: INCLUDED IN ADDENDUM NO.	DATE: DATE:

II - PROPOSAL AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- Check List
- Proposal Form
- Proposer Qualification Questionnaire
 Additional Information to be Provided by Proposer
 - References
- Statement of Acceptance and Indemnification and Insurance Requirements
 - Certification for Local Preference
 - Non-Collusion Affidavit
 - Proposal Deposit
 - Signature Page
 -Instructions for Signature Page
 Sample Certification

 - Sample Service Contract

Proposer's Name

CHECK LIST

Proposals shall be submitted in a three-ring binder, **one original and 5 copies.** The total proposal packet must be sealed and clearly marked on the outside **RFP No. 9349 for Medical Examinations.**

Proposers are requested to submit this Checklist and the following information, providing the content in the sequence shown below. If documentation provided is incomplete, the Proposer may be considered non-responsive and ineligible for award of a Contract.

1.	COVER LETTER, including companinumber.	y name, address, contact name, phone number and fax
2.	PROPOSAL DEPOSIT in the form of	:.
	☐ Certified Check☐ Cashier's Check☐ Certificate of Deposit	 □ Proposer's Bond □ Irrevocable Letter of Credit □ Annual Bidder's Bond

- 3. **COST PROPOSAL** (p.10)(complete attached form)
- 4. STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE
- 5. CITY FORMS (pp. 16-20) (complete/return attached forms)
 STATEMENT INDICATING ACCEPTANCE OF INDEMNIFICATION AND INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS
 CERTIFICATION FOR LOCAL PREFERENCE, if applicable NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT
 ADDENDA AND PROPOSAL DEPOSIT
- 6. Signature page of all **ADDENDA** issued, Addendum No. 19 (Enter numbers, if applicable).
- 7. **REFERENCES** (p. 15)
- 8. **PROPOSER QUESTIONNAIRE** (pp. 12) (complete attached form)
- 9. SIGNATURE PAGES (pp.21-23)., including other document to authorize individual who signs proposal.

PROPOSAL FORM

REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL NO. 9349

INTRODUCTION

TO THE PURCHASING MANAGER, CITY OF FRESNO

COST PROPOSAL

Having carefully examined the Request for Proposal, attachments and related documents, the undersigned proposes and agrees to provide to the City of Fresno, in accordance with the Specifications annexed hereto and made a part thereof, the following services at the following rates:

Enter the proposed annual fee for each medical examination as indicated below and attach fee schedule for component parts:

MEDICAL EXAMINATION	2016	2017	2018
BUS DRIVER - Pre-Employment			

TOTAL PROPOSED FEE

POLICE OFFICER AND FIREFIGHTER - Pre-Employment

PROPOSED FEE

PROPOSED FEE WITH:

RESTING EKG

STRESS EKG

TOTAL PROPOSED FEE

EMERGENCY SERVICES DISPATCHER

TOTAL PROPOSED FEE

OPTIONAL EXAMINATIONS:

CHEST FILM - PROPOSED FEE

LABORATORY - PROPOSED FEE

RESTING EKG - PROPOSED FEE

STRESS EKG - PROPOSED FEE

RESPIRATORY EQUIPMENT USER - Review of Employee Medical Questionnaire

TOTAL PROPOSED FEE

RESPIRATORY EQUIPMENT USER – Base Medical Examination

TOTAL PROPOSED FEE

OPTIONAL EXAMINATIONS:

ANNUAL LAB TESTING - PROPOSED FEE

CHEST X-RAY - PROPOSED FEE

RESTING EKG - PROPOSED FEE

STRESS EKG - PROPOSED FEE

HAZMAT TEAM ASSIGNMENT

TOTAL PROPOSED FEE

OPTIONAL EXAMINATION:

SEMEN ANALYSIS - PROPOSED FEE

AFTER HOURS DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING

TOTAL PROPOSED FEE

ADDITIONAL RECOMMENDATIONS OR MODIFICATIONS TO MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS, RATIONALE, OR PRICING:

Proposer's Name

The Total Amount of Proposal is

Dollars and

Cents.

The above amount shall include any and all applicable taxes.

The quantities listed on the proposal page(s) are estimates. The actual requirement of the City may be more or less than the quantities specified. The City will pay for only those items which it actually delivered or received during the term of the Contract.

The City reserves the right to reject any and all proposals.

(Needs to be specific for each project)

PROPOSER QUALIFICATION QUESTIONNAIRE

FOR REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR: **MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS** RFP # 9349

TO: THE PURCHASING MANAGER OF THE CITY OF FRESNO

The undersigned Proposer submits the following information in accordance with the proposal Spe (Ús

ecif	cati	ions: ional sheets as needed.)	
1.	a.	Business Name (If using more than one business name, please list all names.):	
	b.	Address:	
		Is your firm operating as a franchisee? Yes ☐ or No ☐	
		If yes, list the franchiser, and number of years your business has been franchised:	
2.	you wil	ovide the names, Medical Examinationss, qualifications, years of experience, and years with ur firm, for all key personnel in authority in your business, including the key personnel that I be involved in this project, and the extent to which they will be involved in the performance this Contract.	
3.	Но	w many years has your business been established?	
	How many years has your business been under your present name?		
	Но	w many years under former names? (List name and number of years)	
4.	Но	w many years has your business been providing services?	
5.	Wł	nat other types of services does your business provide?	

6.	Do you have any affiliated companies? (If parent company, list subsidiaries and divisions. If subsidiary or division, name parent company, its principals, and their addresses):
	7. Have there been any contract terminations for the services your firm performs before the fulfillment of the contract within the past three years? Yes ☐ or No ☐ If so, list the date, client, and reason for termination below:
8.	Provide an organization chart, indicating full-time personnel, job Medical Examinationss, locations, and whether each individual works out of an office or is in the field. Organization chart attached? Yes or No
9.	Does the proposer currently possess sufficient inventory to meet the initial requirements (See Estimated Quantities for each $$, pgs. $$ for this contract? Yes \square or No \square
	If "Yes", describe the inventory and if "No", describe how you will meet the initial requirements:
10.	Describe how you will meet the requirement to provide . Ref. pg if applicable
11.	Outline your support services including establishing direct lines of communication between City technical staff and the manufacturers(s). Ref. pg if applicable:

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED BY PROPOSER

Proposers must present evidence, satisfactory to the City, indicative of the Proposer's ability to provide the required services and the Proposer's long term financial strength. To this end, the Proposer must attach the following information to the Proposal Form:

A. MANUFACTURER'S CERTIFICATION:

If the Proposer is other than the manufacturer, Proposer shall attach:

- Certification from the manufacturer(s) on manufacturer's letterhead stating that the Proposer is an authorized representative of the manufacturer to sell and lease the manufacturer's and that all equipment is new; and
- 2. Certification from the manufacturer(s) on manufacturer's letterhead stating that the Proposer is authorized to repair and maintain the manufacturer's equipment; and
- 3. Documentation that the Proposer's technicians are factory trained and certified; and
- 4. Either of the following: (1) a letter of commitment from the manufacturer which will assure the Proposer of a source of supply sufficient to satisfy the City's requirements for the contract period including the option years; or (2) other evidence that the Proposer will have an uninterrupted source of supply from which to satisfy the City's requirements for the contract period.

B. TECHNICAL LITERATURE:

The proposer shall include with the proposal detailed descriptive literature for the equipment being offered listed on page 10. Such literature must provide information on electrical wiring needs, space requirements, and all technical data required for a full evaluation. If technical literature provided is not sufficient for the City to evaluate the proposal, the City may be request additional information.

REFERENCES

Please list at least three references of similar size and type of services, including governmental agencies, if available.

1. AGENCY/COMPANY NAME:

ADDRESS:

CONTACT PERSON: E-MAIL:

PHONE NUMBER: FAX NUMBER:

LENGTH OF CONTRACT: NUMBER OF YEARS:

TYPE OF SERVICE PROVIDED:

2. AGENCY/COMPANY NAME:

CONTACT PERSON: E-MAIL:

PHONE NUMBER: FAX NUMBER:

LENGTH OF CONTRACT: NUMBER OF YEARS:

TYPE OF SERVICE PROVIDED:

3. AGENCY/COMPANY NAME:

ADDRESS:

CONTACT PERSON: E-MAIL:

PHONE NUMBER: FAX NUMBER:

LENGTH OF CONTRACT: NUMBER OF YEARS:

TYPE OF SERVICE PROVIDED:

(Submit with Pro	posal)
Proposer's Name	

STATEMENT OF ACCEPTANCE OF THE INDEMNIFICATION AND INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

FOR: MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS

The Proposer shall sign below that the Proposer accepts in whole the Indemnification and Insurance Requirements set forth in these Specifications. If the Proposer takes exception to some portions, those portions shall be listed here below and the Proposer shall sign that the Proposer accepts all portions of the requirements not listed.

1	
Note: Any exceptions may render the p	proposal non-responsive.
	□ ACCEPT□ DO NOT ACCEPT
If "DO NOT ACCEPT" is checked, ple	ease list exceptions:
INSERT IF APPLICABLE	
Signature of Authorized Perso	on
Type or Print Name of Author	ized Person

CERTIFICATION FOR LOCAL PREFERENCE

FOR: MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS

We certify that we qualify as a local business pursuant to Fresno Municipal Code Section 4-109.

Location of Business: (Please provide street address, no PO Box)	Primary Office ☐ Branch Office ☐ (Please mark as applicable)
Address:	
Phone:	

The above Statement is part of the proposal. Signing this proposal on the signature page thereof shall also constitute signature of this Certification.

The undersigned Proposer hereby declares under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the information contained on this CERTIFICATION FOR LOCAL PREFERENCE is

Proposers are cautioned that making a false certification may subject the certifier to criminal prosecution.

correct and complete.

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

FOR: MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS

Proposer declares under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that this proposal is not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed person, partnership, company, association, organization or corporation; that such proposal is genuine and not collusive or sham; that said Proposer has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Proposer to put in a false or sham proposal and has not directly or indirectly colluded, conspired, connived, or agreed with any Proposer or anyone else to put in a sham proposal, or that anyone shall refrain from submitting a proposal; that said Proposer has not in any manner directly or indirectly sought by agreement, communication, or conference with any one to fix the proposal price of said Proposer or of any other Proposer, or to fix any overhead, profit, or cost element of such proposal price, or of that of any other Proposer, or to secure any advantage against the public body awarding the Contract of anyone interested in the proposed Contract; that all statements contained in such proposal are true, and further, that said Proposer has not directly or indirectly submitted his proposal price or any breakdown thereof, or the contents thereof, or divulged information or data relative thereto, or paid and will not pay any fee in connection therewith, to any corporation, partnership, company, association, organization, proposal depository, or to any member or agent thereof, or to any other individual except to any person or persons as have a partnership or other financial interest with said Proposer in this general business.

The above Non-Collusion Affidavit is part of the proposal. Signing this proposal on the signature page thereof shall also constitute signature of this Non-Collusion Affidavit.

Proposers are cautioned that making a false certification may subject the certifier to criminal prosecution.

ADDENDA

The City makes a concentrated effort to ensure any addenda issued relating to these Specifications are distributed to all interested parties. It shall be the Proposer's responsibility to inquire as to whether any addenda to the Specifications have been issued. Upon issuance by the City, all addenda are part of the proposal. Signing the proposal on the signature page thereof shall also constitute signature on all addenda.

TIME PERIOD TO AWARD/REJECT

The undersigned Proposer agrees that the City may have **120 DAYS** from the date proposals are opened to accept or reject proposals. It is further understood that, if the Proposer to whom any award is made fails to enter into a Contract as provided in the Specifications, award may be made to another Proposer, who shall be bound to perform as if she/he had received the award in the first instance.

PROPOSAL DEPOSIT

Accompar of:	ying this proposal is a Proposal Deposit in the amount of	dollars (\$) in form
	Cashier's Check		
Proposer,	deposited by the undersigned Proposer with the City of Fresno if awarded all or part of the Contract, will, within fifteen (15) calen Award is mailed to the Proposer, execute and return a Contract fu	idar days from t	he date the
damage to event of s deposited, thereupon	osit is made with the understanding that failure to execute so the City, that the amount of such damage would be difficult to uch default said Deposit shall become the property of the City the amount of the obligation thereof, but not more than the a be due and payable to the City of Fresno as liquidated damages ount to be the joint and several obligation of the Proposer and the	determine and r; or, if a Bidde bove stated am s for such defau	that in the r's Bond is nount, shall llt, payment
BUSINES	S LOCATION		
	The undersigned Proposer does not maintain a place of busines	s in the City of F	-resno.
	The undersigned Proposer maintains a place of business in the at: , Fresno, CA	City of Fresno	
BUSINES	S LICENSE		
	The undersigned Proposer has a current City of Fresno Busines is	ss License and t	the number
license pri	essful bidder does not have a City of Fresno Business License, or to the issuance of a Notice to Proceed for the Work and maints a Contract.		
CONTRAC	CTOR'S LICENSE		

The undersigned Bidder holds a valid Class State of California Contractor's License. The License Number is and was issued on NA. Expiration Date: NA, if applicable.

SIGNATURE PAGE

By my signature on this proposal I certify, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California, that the statements contained in this proposal are true and correct.

		UBMITTED BY: the instructions for each li	ne, as explained below.)		
(1)	Firm		<u>()</u> Phone	(<u>)</u> Fax	
(2)	(Corp)	(Individual)	(Partner)	(Other)	
(3)		, , ,	(,		
		ss Address			
	City		State	Zip Code	
(4)	Ву:	Signature of Authorized	Person		
		Type or Print Name of A	uthorized Person and Medic	al Examinations	

Federal Tax I.D. No.: _____ Date: _____

INSTRUCTIONS FOR SIGNATURE PAGE

- LINE 1: The name of the Bidder must be the same as that under which a license is issued, if a license is required. If the Bidder is a corporation, enter the exact name of the corporation under which it is incorporated; if Bidder is an individual, enter name; if Bidder is an individual operating under a trade name, enter name and dba (trade name in full); if a partnership, enter the correct trade style of the partnership; if a joint venture, enter exact names of entities joining in the venture.
- LINE 2: Identify here the character of the name shown under (1), i.e., corporation (including state of incorporation), individual, partnership, or joint venture.
- LINE 3: Enter the address to which all communications and notices regarding the Bid Proposal and any Contract awarded thereunder are to be addressed.
- LINE 4: (a) If the Bidder is a corporation, the Bid Proposal must be signed by an officer or employee authorized to sign Contracts on behalf of the corporation evidenced by inclusion of one of the following certified by the secretary of the corporation, authorizing the officer or employee to sign contracts (sample certification attached): a copy of the Articles of Incorporation, a copy of the Bylaws, a copy of the Board Resolution or Minutes authorizing the officer or employee to sign Contracts.
 - (b) If Bidder is an individual, he/she must sign the Bid Proposal, or if the Bid Proposal is signed by an employee or agent on behalf of the Bidder, a copy of a power of attorney must be on file with the City of Fresno prior to the time set for the opening of the bids or must be submitted with the Bid Proposal.
 - (c) If the Bidder is a partnership, the Bid Proposal must be signed by all general partners; or by a general partner(s) authorized to sign Contracts on behalf of the partnership evidenced by inclusion of either a copy of the Partnership Agreement or a recorded Statement of Partnership.
 - (d) If the Bidder is a joint venture, the Bid Proposal must be signed by all joint venturers; or by a joint venturer(s) authorized to sign Contracts on behalf of the joint venture evidenced by inclusion of either a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement or a recorded Statement of Joint Venture; and if the joint venturer(s) is a corporation or a partnership signing on behalf of the Joint Venture, then Paragraphs (a) and c) above apply respectively.

Where Bidder is a partnership or a corporation, the names of all other general partners, or the names of the president and secretary of the corporation, and their business addresses must be typewritten below:

NAME ADDRESS

NOTE: All addresses must be complete with street number, City, State, and Zip Code.

SAMPLE CERTIFICATION

l,	, certify that I am the secretary
Name	· ·
of the corporation named herein; that	who signed this
	Name
Bid Proposal on behalf of the corporation, was then	of
	Medical Examinations
said corporation; that said Bid Proposal is within the	e scope of its corporate powers and was duly
signed for and on behalf of said corporation by auth attached true and correct copy of the	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
	Name of Corporate Document
	·
By:	
,	
Name:	
Medical Examinations: Secretary	
Date:	

SAMPLE SERVICE CONTRACT

THIS CONTRACT is made and entered into by and between the CITY OF FRESNO, a California municipal corporation (hereinafter referred to as "City"), and [Contractor Name], [Legal Identity] (hereinafter referred to as "Contractor") as follows:

- 1. <u>CONTRACT DOCUMENTS</u>. The "Notice Inviting Proposals," "Instructions to Proposers," "Proposal" and the "Specifications" including "General Conditions," "Special Conditions", "Federal Conditions", "Functional Specifications" and "Technical Requirements" for the following: [Medical Examinations] (Request for Proposals No. [Number]) copies of which are annexed hereto, together with all the documents specifically referred to in said annexed documents, including the Performance Bond, if required, are hereby incorporated into and made a part of this Contract, and shall be known as the Contract Documents.
- 2. <u>PRICE</u>. For the monetary consideration of <u>[WRITTEN \$ AMOUNT] DOLLARS AND [WRITTEN CENTS AMOUNT] CENTS (\$[DOLLAR AMOUNT])</u>, as set forth in the Proposal, Contractor promises and agrees to perform or cause to be performed, in a good and workmanlike manner, and to the satisfaction of City, and in strict accordance with the Specifications, all of the work as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 3. <u>PAYMENT</u>. City accepts Contractor's Proposal as stated and agrees to pay the consideration stated, at the times, in the amounts, and under the conditions specified in the Contract Documents.
- 4. <u>INDEMNIFICATION</u>: Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend City and each of its officers, officials employees, agents and volunteers from any and all loss, liability, fines, penalties, forfeitures, costs and damages (whether in contract, tort or strict liability, including but not limited to personal injury, death at any time and property damage) incurred by City, Contractor or any other person, and from any and all claims, demands and actions in law or equity (including attorney's fees and litigation expenses), arising or alleged to have arisen directly or indirectly out of performance of this Contract. Contractor's obligations under the preceding sentence shall apply regardless of whether City or any of its officers, officials, employees, agents or volunteers are actively or passively negligent, but shall not apply to any loss, liability, fines, penalties, forfeitures, costs or damages caused solely by the gross negligence, or caused by the willful misconduct, of the City or any of its officers, officials, employees, agents or volunteers.

If Contractor should subcontract all or any portion of the work to be performed under this Contract, Contractor shall require each subcontractor to indemnify, hold harmless and defend City and each of its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers in accordance with the terms of the preceding paragraph.

This section shall survive termination or expiration of this Contract.

/////	
////	
////	
////	
RFP 09-14	

06/25/13CAOApprovedJR

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Contract on the day and year here below written, of which the date of execution by City shall be subsequent to that of Contractor's, and this Contract shall be binding and effective upon execution by both parties.

[Contractor Name], [Legal Identity]	CITY OF FRESNO, a California municipal corporation	
By:	[Name], Purchasing Manager Finance Department Dated:	
Dated: By: Name:	ATTEST: YVONNE SPENCE City Clerk	<u> </u>
(Type or print written signature.) Medical Examinations: Dated:		
	By:	_

III - GENERAL CONDITIONS

GENERAL CONDITIONS

- 1. <u>DEFINITIONS:</u> Wherever used in the Specifications, including the Instructions to Proposers, the proposal, or any of the Contract Documents, the following words shall have the meaning herein given, unless the context requires a different meaning.
 - (a) "City" and "City of Fresno" shall each mean the City of Fresno, CA, unless otherwise indicated.
 - (b) "City Manager" shall mean the City Manager of the City of Fresno.
 - (c) "Contract" and "Contract Documents" shall each mean and refer to these Specifications, including the Instructions to Proposers, the proposal and any addenda thereto, the Contract and all City of Fresno specifications, and other papers and documents incorporated by reference into or otherwise referred to in any of the foregoing documents, whether or not attached thereto.
 - (d) "Contractor" shall mean each person or entity awarded a Contract hereunder and named or to be named in the Contract with the City of Fresno to furnish the goods or services, or both, to be furnished under the Contract.
 - (e) "Council" and "City Council" shall each mean the Council of the City of Fresno.
 - (f) "Proposer" shall mean each person or entity submitting a proposal, whether or not such person or entity shall become a Contractor by virtue of award of a Contract by the City.
 - (g) "Purchasing Manager" shall mean the Purchasing Manager of the City of Fresno.
 - (h) "Specifications" shall mean the Contract Documents.
- 2. <u>DELIVERY OF SERVICES</u>: If Contractor is delayed providing services by (i) any acts or omissions of City or its employees, or others acting under authority of City by contract or otherwise, (ii) acts of God which Contractor could not reasonably have foreseen and provided for, (iii) illegal strikes, boycotts or like illegal obstructive action by employee or labor organizations, or (iv) any illegal general lockouts or other defensive action by employers, whether general or by organizations of employers; Contractor shall have no claim for damages against City for any such cause of delay, but shall be entitled to an extension of time as will reasonably compensate Contractor for actual loss of time occasioned thereby. Contractor may apply to the City Manager for such extension. However, no such extension of time shall be granted unless Contractor shall have notified the Purchasing Manager, in writing, within one week after the commencement or occurrence of the condition or event which is expected to cause a delay in delivery, of such condition or event and the actual or estimated number of days of delay anticipated on account thereof. The decision of the City Manager as to the number of additional days, if any, to be allowed for completion of delivery on account of such condition or event, will be given in writing to Contractor.
- 3. <u>TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE</u>: The City reserves the right to terminate this Contract for any reason, upon sixty (60) days written notice to the Contractor. In the event of such termination, the Contractor shall be paid for satisfactory service performed to the date of termination.

4. TERMINATION FOR CAUSE:

- a. If the Contractor shall fail to complete delivery, within the time or times specified herein, of all or any part of the materials, equipment, supplies or services to be provided under the Contract, the City Manager of the City of Fresno or his/her designee, acting for and on behalf of the City, may at any time after the expiration of the time for cure, terminate the Contract as to the whole thereof, or in the event partial delivery has been made and accepted, as to such of the items or service to be furnished which have not been delivered or accepted prior to such termination.
- b. The City may terminate this Contract if the Contractor materially breaches any of its obligations under this Contract and fails to commence and diligently pursue reasonable efforts to cure such breach within fifteen (15) days after written notice by the City specifically describing the breach.
- c. Such termination shall be effective upon receipt by Contractor of written notice of termination from said City Manager or his/her designee, which notice shall be deemed to have been received by Contractor, if mailed by certified mail, within forty-eight hours to Contractor's address as contained in the proposal to the City or, if personally delivered, upon the delivery thereof to Contractor, the authorized representative of Contractor, or to the Contractor's said address.
- 5. <u>CONTRACT DOCUMENTS</u>: Upon award of the Contract, the Contractor shall execute and submit all required documents to the Purchasing Manager, 2600 Fresno Street,, Fresno, California 93721, in a form acceptable to the City of Fresno within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date of Notice of Award. Failure to provide said documents within the designated period shall be sufficient cause to forfeit the proposal deposit and initiate a City departmental recommendation for City to award the Contract to another Proposer.
- 6. <u>PERFORMANCE BOND</u>: Throughout the life of this Contract, the Contractor shall pay for and maintain in full force and effect a "Faithful Performance Bond" from a corporate surety, admitted by the California Insurance Commissioner to do business in the State of California, in the amount of . If applicable, this bond is to be renewed annually.

PROVISIONS APPLICABLE ONLY FOR SERVICES TO BE PERFORMED ON CITY PREMISES

7. INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

- (a) Throughout the life of this Agreement, CONTRACTOR shall pay for and maintain in full force and effect all insurance as required herein with an insurance company(ies) either (i) admitted by the California Insurance Commissioner to do business in the State of California and rated no less than "A-VII" in the Best's Insurance Rating Guide, or (ii) as may be authorized in writing by CITY'S Risk Manager or his/her designee at any time and in his/her sole discretion. The required policies of insurance as stated herein shall maintain limits of liability of not less than those amounts stated therein. However, the insurance limits available to CITY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers as additional insureds, shall be the greater of the minimum limits specified therein or the full limit of any insurance proceeds to the named insured.
- (b) If at any time during the life of the Agreement or any extension, CONTRACTOR or any of its subcontractors fail to maintain any required insurance in full force and effect, all services and work under this Agreement shall be discontinued immediately, and all payments due or that become due to CONTRACTOR shall be withheld until notice is received by CITY that the required insurance has been restored to full force and effect and that the premiums therefore have been paid for a period satisfactory to CITY. Any failure to maintain the required insurance shall be sufficient cause for CITY to terminate this Agreement. No action taken by CITY pursuant to this section shall in any way relieve

CONTRACTOR of its responsibilities under this Agreement. The phrase "fail to maintain any required insurance" shall include, without limitation, notification received by CITY that an insurer has commenced proceedings, or has had proceedings commenced against it, indicating that the insurer is insolvent.

(c) The fact that insurance is obtained by CONTRACTOR shall not be deemed to release or diminish the liability of CONTRACTOR, including, without limitation, liability under the indemnity provisions of this Agreement. The duty to indemnify CITY shall apply to all claims and liability regardless of whether any insurance policies are applicable. The policy limits do not act as a limitation upon the amount of indemnification to be provided by CONTRACTOR. Approval or purchase of any insurance contracts or policies shall in no way relieve from liability nor limit the liability of CONTRACTOR, vendors, suppliers, invitees, contractors, sub-contractors, subcontractors, or anyone employed directly or indirectly by any of them.

Coverage shall be at least as broad as:

- 1. The most current version of Insurance Services Office (ISO) Commercial General Liability Coverage Form CG 00 01, providing liability coverage arising out of your business operations. The Commercial General Liability policy shall be written on an occurrence form and shall provide coverage for "bodily injury," "property damage" and "personal and advertising injury" with coverage for premises and operations (including the use of owned and non-owned equipment), products and completed operations, and contractual liability (including, without limitation, indemnity obligations under the Agreement) with limits of liability not less than those set forth under "Minimum Limits of Insurance."
- 2. The most current version of ISO *Commercial Auto Coverage Form CA 00 01, providing liability coverage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of automobiles in the course of your business operations. The Automobile Policy shall be written on an occurrence form and shall provide coverage for all owned, hired, and non-owned automobiles or other licensed vehicles (Code 1- Any Auto). If personal automobile coverage is used, the CITY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers are to be listed as additional insureds.
- 3. Workers' Compensation insurance as required by the State of California and Employer's Liability Insurance.

MINIMUM LIMITS OF INSURANCE

CONTRACTOR, or any party the CONTRACTOR subcontracts with, shall maintain limits of liability of not less than those set forth below. However, insurance limits available to CITY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers as additional insureds, shall be the greater of the minimum limits specified herein or the full limit of any insurance proceeds available to the named insured:

1. COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY (CGL):

- (i) \$2,000,000 per occurrence for bodily injury and property damage;
- (ii) \$2,000,000 per occurrence for personal and advertising injury;
- (iii) \$4,000,000 aggregate for products and completed operations; and,
- (iv) \$4,000,000 general aggregate applying separately to the work performed under the Agreement.

2. COMMERCIAL AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY (CAL):

\$1,000,000 per accident for bodily injury and property damage.

*OR (as approved by the City's Risk Manager)

PERSONAL AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY insurance with limits of liability not less than:

- (i) \$100,000 per person;
- (ii) \$300,000 per accident for bodily injury; and,
- (iii) \$50,000 per accident for property damage.
- 3. **WORKERS' COMPENSATION INSURANCE** as required by the State of California with statutory limits and **EMPLOYER'S LIABILITY** with limits of liability not less than:
 - (i) \$1,000,000 each accident for bodily injury;
 - (ii) \$1,000,000 disease each employee; and,
 - (iii) \$1,000,000 disease policy limit.
- 4. <u>BUILDERS RISK</u> (Course of Construction) insurance in an amount equal to the completed value of the project with no coinsurance penalty provisions. (Only required if the project includes new construction of a building, or renovation of, or addition to, an existing building.)
- 5. CONTRACTORS' POLLUTION LEGAL LIABILITY (CPL) (and/or other applicable policies as determined by the City's Risk Manager or his/her designee, e.g. Asbestos Legal Liability) unless waived in writing by the CITY'S Risk Manager or his/her designee shall be written on either an occurrence form, or a claims-made form, and is required for all environmental and water remediation work and for all work transporting fuel. CPL is also required for demolition, renovation, HVAC, plumbing and electrical work (including, without limitation, lighting) on any structure built prior to the year 1990 with limits of liability of not less than the following:
 - (i) \$1,000,000 per occurrence or claim; and,
 - (ii) \$2,000,000 general aggregate per annual policy period.
 - (a) In the event this Agreement involves any lead based, mold or asbestos environmental hazard, either the CAL policy or other appropriate insurance policy shall be endorsed to include *Transportation Pollution Liability insurance* covering materials to be transported by APPLICANT pursuant to the Agreement.
 - (b) In the event this Agreement involves any lead-based environmental hazard (e.g., lead based paint), and/or asbestos environmental hazard (e.g. asbestos remediation), and/or mold environmental hazard (e.g. mold remediation) the CPL insurance policy or other appropriate policy shall be endorsed to include coverage for lead based environmental hazards and/or asbestos environmental hazards and/or mold environmental hazards and "microbial matter including mold" with the definition of "Pollution" und

UMBRELLA OR EXCESS INSURANCE

In the event CONTRACTOR purchases an Umbrella or Excess insurance policy(ies) to meet the "Minimum Limits of Insurance," this insurance policy(ies) shall "follow form" and afford no less coverage than the primary insurance policy(ies). In addition, such Umbrella or Excess insurance policy(ies) shall also apply on a primary and non-contributory basis for the benefit of the CITY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers.

DEDUCTIBLES AND SELF-INSURED RETENTIONS

CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for payment of any deductibles contained in any insurance policy(ies) required herein and CONTRACTOR shall also be responsible for payment of any self-insured retentions. Any deductibles or self-insured retentions must be declared on the Certificate of Insurance, and approved by, the CITY'S Risk Manager or his/her designee. At the option of the CITY'S Risk Manager or his/her designee, either:

- (i) The insurer shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or self-insured retentions as respects CITY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers; or
- (ii) CONTRACTOR shall provide a financial guarantee, satisfactory to CITY'S Risk Manager or his/her designee, guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration and defense expenses. At no time shall CITY be responsible for the payment of any deductibles or self-insured retentions.

OTHER INSURANCE PROVISIONS/ENDORSEMENTS

- (i) <u>All policies of insurance</u> required herein shall be endorsed to provide that the coverage shall not be cancelled, non-renewed, reduced in coverage or in limits except after thirty (30) calendar days written notice has been given to CITY, except ten (10) days for nonpayment of premium. CONTRACTOR is also responsible for providing written notice to the CITY under the same terms and conditions. Upon issuance by the insurer, broker, or agent of a notice of cancellation, non-renewal, or reduction in coverage or in limits, CONTRACTOR shall furnish CITY with a new certificate and applicable endorsements for such policy(ies). In the event any policy is due to expire during the work to be performed for CITY, CONTRACTOR shall provide a new certificate, and applicable endorsements, evidencing renewal of such policy not less than fifteen (15) calendar days prior to the expiration date of the expiring policy.
- (ii) The CGL, CAL and CPL policies of insurance shall be endorsed to name CITY, its officers, officials, agents, employees and volunteers as additional insureds. CONTRACTOR shall establish additional insured status for the City and for all ongoing and completed operations by use of ISO Form CG 20 10 11 85 or both CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 or by an executed manuscript insurance company endorsement providing additional insured status as broad as that contained in ISO Form CG 20 10 11 85.

- (iii) For any claims related to this Agreement, CONTRACTOR'S insurance coverage shall be primary insurance with respect to the CITY, its officers, officials, agents, employees and volunteers. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the CITY, its officers, officials, agents, employees and volunteers shall be excess of the CONTRACTOR'S insurance and shall not contribute with it. CONTRACTOR and any subcontractor shall establish primary and noncontributory status by use of ISO Form CG 20 01 04 13 or by an executed manuscript insurance company endorsement that provides primary and noncontributory status as broad as that contained in ISO Form CG 20 01 04 13.
- (iv) The coverage shall contain no special limitations on the scope of protection afforded to CITY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers. Any available insurance proceeds in excess of the specified minimum limits and coverage shall be available to the Additional Insured.
- (v) The Workers' Compensation insurance policy shall contain, or be endorsed to contain, a waiver of subrogation as to CITY, its officers, officials, agents, employees and volunteers.

PROVIDING OF DOCUMENTS - CONTRACTOR shall furnish CITY with all certificate(s) and applicable endorsements effecting coverage required herein All certificates and applicable endorsements are to be received and approved by the CITY'S Risk Manager or his/her designee prior to CITY'S execution of the Agreement and before work commences. All non-ISO endorsements amending policy coverage shall be executed by a licensed and authorized agent or broker. Upon request of CITY, CONTRACTOR shall immediately furnish CITY with a complete copy of any insurance policy required under this Agreement, including all endorsements, with said copy certified by the underwriter to be a true and correct copy of the original policy. This requirement shall survive expiration or termination of this Agreement. All subcontractors working under the direction of CONTRACTOR shall also be required to provide all documents noted herein.

<u>CLAIMS-MADE POLICIES</u> - If any coverage required is written on a claims-made coverage form:

- (i) The retroactive date must be shown, and must be before the effective date of the Agreement or the commencement of work by CONTRACTOR.
- (ii) Insurance must be maintained and evidence of insurance must be provided for at least five (5) years after completion of the work or termination of the Agreement, whichever first occurs.
- (iii) If coverage is canceled or non-renewed, and not replaced with another claims-made policy form with a retroactive date prior to the effective date of the Agreement, or work commencement date, CONTRACTOR must purchase "extended reporting" period coverage for a minimum of five (5) years after completion of the work or termination of the Agreement, whichever first occurs.
- (iv) A copy of the claims reporting requirements must be submitted to CITY for review.
- (v) These requirements shall survive expiration or termination of the Agreement.

MAINTENANCE OF COVERAGE - If at any time during the life of the Agreement or any extension, CONTRACTOR or any of its subcontractors fail to maintain any required insurance in full force and effect, all work under this Agreement shall be discontinued immediately until notice is received by CITY that the required insurance has been restored to full force and effect and that the premiums therefore have been paid for a period satisfactory to CITY. Any failure to maintain the required insurance shall be sufficient cause for CITY to terminate this Agreement. No action taken by CITY hereunder shall in any way relieve CONTRACTOR of its responsibilities under this Agreement. The phrase "fail to maintain any required insurance" shall include, without limitation, notification received by CITY that an insurer has commenced proceedings, or has had proceedings commenced against it, indicating that the insurer is insolvent.

The fact that insurance is obtained by CONTRACTOR shall not be deemed to release or diminish the liability of CONTRACTOR, including, without limitation, liability under the indemnity provisions of this Agreement. The duty to indemnify CITY shall apply to all claims and liability regardless of whether any insurance policies are applicable. The policy limits do not act as a limitation upon the amount of indemnification to be provided by CONTRACTOR. Approval or purchase of any insurance contracts or policies shall in no way relieve from liability nor limit the liability of CONTRACTOR, its principals, officers, agents, employees, persons under the supervision of CONTRACTOR, vendors, suppliers, invitees, consultants, subconsultants, subcontractors, or anyone employed directly or indirectly by any of them.

<u>SUBCONTRACTORS</u> - If CONTRACTOR should subcontract all or any portion of the services to be performed under this Agreement, CONTRACTOR shall require and verify that all subcontractors maintain insurance meeting all the requirements stated herein and CONTRACTOR shall ensure that CITY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers are additional insureds. The subcontractors' certificates and endorsements shall be on file with CONTRACTOR and CITY prior to the commencement of any work by the subcontractor.

Bidders who plan to participate repeatedly in City bids are encouraged to submit annual insurance certificates at time of bid which will remain on file in the Purchasing Division.

8. <u>INDEMNIFICATION</u>: The Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend the City and each of its officers, officials employees, agents and volunteers from any and all loss, liability, fines, penalties, forfeitures, costs and damages (whether in contract, tort or strict liability, including but not limited to personal injury, death at any time and property damage) incurred by the City, the Contractor or any other person, and from any and all claims, demands and actions in law or equity (including attorney's fees and litigation expenses), arising or alleged to have arisen directly or indirectly out of performance of this Contract. The Contractor's obligations under the preceding sentence shall apply regardless of whether the City or any of its officers, officials, employees, agents or volunteers are actively or passively negligent, but shall not apply to any loss, liability, fines, penalties, forfeitures, costs or damages caused by the gross negligence or by the willful misconduct of the City or any of its officers, officials, employees, agents or volunteers.

If the Contractor should subcontract all or any portion of the work to be performed under this Contract, the Contractor shall require each subcontractor to indemnify, hold harmless and defend the City and each of its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers in accordance with the terms of the preceding paragraph.

This section shall survive termination or expiration of this Contract.

9. <u>PRECEDENCE OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS</u>: The order of precedence of documents shall be: (1) Rules and Regulations of Federal Agencies relating to the source of funds for this project; (2)Supplemental Agreements, Change Orders, or Contract the one dated later having precedence over another dated earlier; (3) Special Conditions; (4) General Conditions; (5) Scope of Work.

Whenever any conflict appears in any portion of the Contract, it shall be resolved by application of the order precedence.

- 10. <u>FEDERAL IMMIGRATION REFORM AND CONTROL ACT OF 1986</u>: As a material part of any contract for a City of Fresno project, every Contractor who has employees who will work on a City of Fresno project, is required to comply with all of the provisions of the Federal Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986 (P.L. 99-603, 100 Stat. 3359). This requirement includes compliance with all of the employee documentation provisions. Furthermore, the Contractor will make any employee documentation required to comply with the Act immediately available to the City upon its request for each individual employee working on a City of Fresno project.
- 11. <u>WORKMANSHIP GUARANTY</u>: The workmanship of the services to be performed for the City by the Contractor will be in accord with the Specifications, and where not specified, in accord with generally accepted standards.
- 12. <u>ALTERATION OF TERMS</u>: No alterations or variations of the terms of this Contract shall be valid unless made in writing and signed by both parties.
- 13. <u>CONTRACT CHANGES</u>: No changes or modifications to the Contract shall be made unless agreed to and signed by both parties. No prior, current or post award verbal agreement or agreements with any officer, agent or employee of the City shall affect or modify any terms or obligations of these Specifications or any Contract resulting from this procurement.
- 14. <u>AMENDMENTS</u>: The City of Fresno reserves the right to add, modify, or delete items from the Contract including Special Conditions or Scope of Work. Any changes shall be made only by means of a formal amendment signed by both the City and Contractor.
- 15. <u>ASSIGNMENT</u>: The Contract is personal to the Contractor and there shall be no assignment, transfer, sale, or subcontracting by the Contractor of its rights or obligations under the Contract without the prior written approval of the City. Any attempted assignment, transfer, sale, or subcontracting by the Contractor, its successors, or assigns, shall be null and void unless approved in writing by the City.
- 16. <u>TERMINATION BY CITY FOR NON-APPROPRIATION</u>: In the event of non-appropriation relating to the Contract, City shall have the right to terminate the Contract at the end of any fiscal year of City, in the manner and subject to the terms specified in this paragraph. City shall endeavor to give written notice of such termination not less than sixty (60) days prior to the end of such fiscal year, and shall notify Contractor of any anticipated termination. For purposes of this paragraph, "fiscal year" shall mean the twelve month fiscal period of City which commences on July 1 in every year and ends on the following June 30. For purposes of this paragraph, "non-appropriation" shall mean the failure of the City or City's governing body to appropriate money for any fiscal year of City sufficient for the continued performance of the Contract by City.
- 17. <u>INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR</u>: In the furnishing of the services provided for herein, the Contractor is acting as an independent contractor. Neither the Contractor, nor any of its officers, associates, agents or employees shall be deemed an employee, joint venturer, partner or agent of the City for any purpose. However, the City shall retain the right to verify that the Contractor is performing its respective obligations in accordance with the terms of the Contract.

Because of its status as an independent contractor, Contractor and its officers, agents and employees shall have absolutely no right to employment rights and benefits available to City employees. Contractor shall be solely liable and responsible for all payroll and tax withholding and for providing to, or on behalf of, its employees all employee benefits including, without limitation, health, welfare and retirement benefits. In addition, together with its other obligations under this Agreement, Contractor shall be solely responsible, indemnify, defend and save City harmless from all matters relating to employment and tax withholding for and payment of Contractor's employees, including, without limitation, (i) compliance with Social Security and unemployment insurance withholding, payment of workers compensation benefits, and all other laws and regulations governing matters of employee

PAGE 34

- withholding, taxes and payment; and (ii) any claim of right or interest in City employment benefits, enMedical Examinationsments, programs and/or funds offered employees of City whether arising by reason of any common law, de facto, leased, or co- employee rights or other theory. It is acknowledged that during the term of this Agreement, Contractor may be providing services to others unrelated to City or to this Agreement.
- 18. <u>GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE</u>: The Contract shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of California, excluding, however, any conflict of laws rule which would apply the law of another jurisdiction. Venue for purposes of the filing of any action regarding the enforcement or interpretation of the Contract and any rights and duties thereunder shall be Fresno County, California.
- 19. <u>COMPLIANCE WITH LAW</u>: In providing the services required under the Contract, Contractor shall at all times comply with all applicable laws of the United States, the State of California and the City of Fresno, and with all applicable regulations promulgated by Federal, State, regional, or local administrative and regulatory agencies, now in force and as they may be enacted, issued, or amended during the term of the Contract.
- 20. <u>SEVERABILITY</u>: The provisions of the Contract are severable. The invalidity, or unenforceability of any one provision in the Contract shall not affect the other provisions.
- 21. <u>INTERPRETATION</u>: The Contractor acknowledges that the Contract in its final form is the result of the combined efforts of the parties and that, should any provision of the Contract be found to be ambiguous in any way, such ambiguity shall not be resolved by construing the Contract in favor or against any party, but rather by construing the terms in accordance with their generally accepted meaning.
- 22. <u>ATTORNEY'S FEES</u>: If either party is required to commence any proceeding or legal action to enforce or interpret any term, covenant or condition of the Contract, the prevailing party in such proceeding or action shall be enMedical Examinationsd to recover from the other party its reasonable attorney's fees and legal expenses.
- 23. <u>EXHIBITS</u>: Each exhibit and attachment referenced in the Contract is, by the reference, incorporated into and made a part of the Contract.
- 24. MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS: Records of Contractor pertaining to the services hereunder shall be kept on a generally recognized accounting basis and shall be available to City or its authorized representatives upon request during regular business hours throughout the life of the Contract and for a period of three years after final payment and for the period of time required by law. In addition, all books, documents, papers, and records of Contractor pertaining to the Contract shall be available for the purpose of making audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcriptions for the same period of time. This section shall survive expiration or termination of the Contract.
- 25. <u>RECYCLING</u>: In the event Contractor maintains an office or operates a facility(ies), or is required herein to maintain or operate same, within the incorporated limits of the City of Fresno, Contractor at its sole cost and expense shall:
 - (i) After award, immediately establish and maintain a viable and ongoing recycling program, approved by the City's Solid Waste Management Division, for each office and facility. Literature describing City recycling programs is available from City's Solid Waste Management Division and by calling City of Fresno Recycling Hotline at (559) 621-1111.
 - (ii) Immediately contact the Solid Waste Management Division at (559) 621-1452 and schedule a free waste audit, and cooperate with such Division in their conduct of the audit for each office and facility.

- (iii) Cooperate with and demonstrate to the satisfaction of City's Solid Waste Management Division the establishment of the recycling program in paragraph (i) above and the ongoing maintenance thereof.
- 26. NOTICES: Any notice required or intended to be given to either party under the terms of this Contract shall be in writing and shall be deemed to be duly given if delivered personally or sent by United States registered or certified mail, with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, addressed to the party to which notice is to be given at the party's address set forth on the signature page of the Proposal in the case of the Contractor and at the address in the Special Conditions for mailing of invoices in the case of City, or at such other address as the parties may from time to time designate by written notice. Notices served by United States mail in the manner above described shall be deemed sufficiently served or given at the time of the mailing thereof.
- 27. <u>BINDING:</u> Subject to Section 15 of these General Conditions, once this Contract is signed by all parties, it shall be binding upon, and shall inure to the benefit of, all parties, and each parties' respective heirs, successors, assigns, transferees, agents, servants, employees and representatives.
- 28. <u>WAIVER</u>: The waiver by either party of a breach by the other of any provision of this Contract shall not constitute a continuing waiver or a waiver of any subsequent breach of either the same or a different provision of this Contract. No provisions of this Contract may be waived unless in writing and signed by all parties to this Contract. Waiver of any one provision herein shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any other provision herein.
- 29. <u>CUMULATIVE REMEDIES</u>: No remedy or election hereunder shall be deemed exclusive but shall, wherever possible, be cumulative with all other remedies at law or in equity.
- 30. <u>NO THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES:</u> The rights, interests, duties and obligations defined within this Contract are intended for the specific parties hereto as identified in the preamble of this Contract. Notwithstanding anything stated to the contrary in this Contract, it is not intended that any rights or interests in this Contract benefit or flow to the interest of any third parties.
- 31. <u>EXTENT OF AGREEMENT</u>: Each party acknowledges that they have read and fully understand the contents of this Contract. This Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. This Contract may be modified only by written instrument duly authorized and executed by both City and Contractor.
- 32. <u>HEADINGS</u>: The section headings in this Contract are for convenience and reference only and shall not be construed or held in any way to explain, modify or add to the interpretation or meaning of the provisions of this Contract.

IV - SPECIAL CONDITIONS

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

TERM: The term of the contract will be for 3 years with 2 options to extend of 1 year each.

<u>PAYMENT</u>: The Proposer shall invoice the City of Fresno in order to initiate the payment process. Invoices shall conspicuously display the City's purchase order number and shall be submitted to:

ATTENTION: City of Fresno Human Resources Department 2600 Fresno Street, RM 2156 Fresno, CA 93721

Contractor hereby agrees not to assign the payment of any monies due Contractor from City under the terms of this Contract to any other individual(s), corporation(s) or entity(ies). City retains the right to pay any and all monies due Contractor directly to Contractor.

V - SCOPE OF WORK

SCOPE OF WORK

PURPOSE OF TESTING PROGRAM

For individuals undergoing pre-employment or in-service medical examinations, the objective is to provide the City of Fresno with a health profile which will ensure that:

- A. Determining that the applicant/employee's health and safety is not placed at risk or impaired as a result of the employment.
- B. Determining that the applicant/employee is medically able to perform the demands of the job.
- C. Determining that employment of the disabled is facilitated by adequate and reliable information relative to the existing working conditions, the physical demands of the job, and the limitations of the applicant/employee.

For employees undergoing Department of Transportation medical evaluations, the purpose of the program is to provide selected employees with an approved medical examination and certificate which will meet the requirements established by the State of California Department of Motor Vehicles so that they may legally renew their operator's license.

In terms of drug and alcohol testing, the purpose of the program is to comply with established Federal criteria developed by the Department of Transportation and/or City policy.

TYPES OF MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS AND TESTING REQUIRED

The City of Fresno has adopted a set of Medical Guidelines for Preplacement Examinations developed for the City by MED-TOX Associates Inc. Under these guidelines, examining physicians are required to indicate, according to the medical standards, if the applicant is qualified for employment with or without accommodation.

Drug and Alcohol testing shall be conducted in accordance with the published Federal criteria as adopted by the Department of Transportation, as may be periodically amended. All physicians and staff connected with this area of testing must conform to all requirements outlined by the Federal government.

The City of Fresno requires medical evaluations and testing in the following categories:

A. Preplacement Examinations

Assess an individual's health status before employment or assignment to a position with different physical/mental demands or environmental exposures.

Applicants seeking appointment in the following classifications/categories will be required to successfully complete the medical examination process:

- 1. Bus Driver
- 2. Firefighter
- 3. Police Officer
- 4. Police Dispatcher

5. Hazardous Materials Team (HAZMAT)

B. <u>Respiratory Examinations.</u>

Applicants and in-service employees whose job duties require the use of respiratory equipment may be required to undergo a medical examination subsequent to physician review of their medical history questionnaire.

C. <u>Hazardous Materials Team (HAZMAT)</u>

Hazmat examinations are conducted for the purpose of determining an employee's medical suitability for assignment or continued work with the Fresno Fire Department's Hazardous Materials Team. The examination also has the objective of establishing various medical "baselines" which may be used for comparison purposes in the event the individual is exposed to hazardous substances.

- D. <u>Fire Service Medical Examinations</u> will be conducted with emergency services personnel in the Fire Department.
- E. <u>State of California Motor Vehicle Operator Medical Examinations</u> assess the employee's medical status in terms of renewal of the proper operator's license.
- F. The City is mandated by Federal law to have selected individuals within the workforce undergo drug/alcohol testing. Medical providers who are interested in responding to this Request for Proposal must indicate that they have read and fully understand their obligations under the applicable Federal statutes.
- G. Anticipated Annual Testing Needs:

Pre-employment examinations	75
Respiratory examinations	300
Hazmat	25
DOT medical examinations	325
Drug screens	250
Alcohol screens	60

CONTENTS OF MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS

Proposers must enter a cost for the service whenever "Proposed Fee" is indicated.

A. <u>BUS DRIVER - Pre-Employment</u>

Procedures and Tests:

- 1. Review Employee Medical Questionnaire
- 2. Conduct Physical Examination
 - a. Height and Weight
 - b. Blood Pressure (right arm sitting; if elevated, take left arm sitting and right and left arm standing)
 - c. Pulse (resting)
 - d. Temperature (oral in Fahrenheit)
 - e. Respiration
 - f. General Physical Examination (use Medical Examination
- 3. Vision test (R & L)

Near - corrected (optional)

(M-System)

Far-Corrected

(Baily-Lovie)

Peripheral

Color (Primary colors only)

- 4. Audiogram
- 5. Drug/Alcohol screen for the following substances: (<u>MUST</u> conform to Federal DOT guidelines.)
 - a. Amphetamine Group
 - b. Cocaine
 - c. Opiates
 - d. Phencyclidine
 - e. Marijuana
 - f. Ethyl Alcohol
- 6. Urinalysis (dip stick)
 - a. pH
 - b. Ketone
 - c. Glucose
 - d. Blood
 - e. Urobilinogen
- 7. Immunization status (History only)
 - a. Diphtheria

- b. Tetanus
- c. MMR
- d. Polio
- e. Hepatitis B

B. <u>POLICE OFFICER AND FIREFIGHTER - Pre-Employment</u>

Procedures and Tests

- 1. Review Employee Medical Questionnaire
- 2. Conduct Physical Examination
 - a. Height and Weight
 - b. Blood Pressure (right arm sitting; if elevated, take left arm sitting and right and left arm standing)
 - c. Pulse (resting)
 - d. Temperature (oral in Fahrenheit)
 - e. Respiration
 - f. General Physical Examination (use Medical Examination form to be provided by the City of Fresno)
- 3. Vision test (R & L)

Near - corrected (optional)

(M-System)

Far-Corrected

(Baily-Lovie)

Far- uncorrected

Peripheral

Color (Farnsworth D-15)

Color (Primary colors only)

- 4. Audiogram
- 5. Chest X-Ray
- 6. Electrocardiogram
- 7. Treadmill (Bruce Protocol)
- 8. Blood Chemistry Panel

Glucose

Sodium

Potassium

Chloride

BUN

Creatinine

Uric Acid

Phosphate

Calcium

Cholesterol

Triglycerides

Total Protein

Albumin

Globulin

Total Bilirubin

Direct Bilirubin

Alk. Phosphatase

SGOT

SGPT

LDH

Optional: Gamma GT

9. CBC (Hemogram)

WBC

RBC

HGB

HCT

MCV

MCH

MCHC

Differential White Count

Seg

Band

Lymph

Mono

Eosin

Baso

Platelets Count

10. VDRL

- 11. Drug/Alcohol Screen for the following substances: (Need <u>NOT</u> conform to Federal DOT guidelines)
 - a. Amphetamine Group
 - b. Cocaine
 - c. Opiates
 - d. Phencyclidine
 - e. Marijuana
 - f. Ethyl Alcohol
- 12. Urinalysis (dip stick)
 - a. pH
 - b. Ketone
 - c. Glucose
 - d. Blood
 - e. Urobilinogen
- 13. Urinalysis (with microscopy)
 - a. Appearance

- b. Color
- c. pH
- d. Ketone
- e. Glucose
- f. Blood
- g. Urobilinogen
- h. L. Esterase
- i. WBC
- i. RBC
- k. Casts
- I. Mucous

14. Core Test

- a. Bacteria
- b. Epithelial
- c. Crystals
- d. Yeast
- 14. Pulmonary Function Test
- 15. Immunization Status (History Only)
 - a. Diptheria
 - b. Tetanus
 - c. MMR
 - d. Polio
 - e. Hepatitis B
- 16. Cardiac Evaluation
 - a. Resting EKG
 - b. Stress EKG

C. EMERGENCY SERVICES DISPATCHER - Pre-Employment

Procedures and Tests:

- 1. Review Medical History Questionnaire
- 2. Conduct Physical Examination
 - a. Height and Weight
 - b. Blood Pressure
 - c. Resting Pulse
 - d. Temperature
 - e. Respiration
 - f. General Physical Examination (use Medical Examination Form to be provided by the City of Fresno)
- 3. Audiogram

- 4. The following testing procedures associated with the medical examination for Police Dispatcher are optional at the discretion of the examining physician, depending upon the patient's history and/or findings at the time of the medical examination is being conducted:
 - a. Chest Film Optional. To be determined by Physician(s)
 - b. Laboratory Optional. To be determined by Physician(s)
 - Cardiac Evaluation
 — Optional. To be determined by Physician(s)
 - i. EKG
 - ii. Stress EKG

D. <u>RESPIRATORY EQUIPMENT USER - REVIEW OF EMPLOYEE MEDICAL QUESTIONNAIRE</u>

Procedures and Tests:

1. Review Employee Medical Questionnaire

In the event the reviewing physician does not read any responses that raise medical concerns, the physician shall indicate by checking the appropriate box indicating the individual is cleared to use respiratory equipment and return the Respiratory Equipment Usage Authorization Form to the Risk Management Division. In this example, no medical examination is required and no further action is necessary. (Attachment V).

E. RESPIRATORY EQUIPMENT USER – BASE MEDICAL EXAMINATION

Should the reviewing physician conclude after reviewing the questionnaire that the employee will require a medical examination prior to a decision to allowing use of the respiratory equipment, the physician shall check the appropriate box on the Respiratory Equipment Usage Authorization Form and return it to the Risk Management Division. Upon receipt of the form by Risk Management, the employee will be scheduled for evaluation using the content described below.

- Conduct Physical Examination
 - a. Height and Weight
 - Blood Pressure
 (right arm sitting; if elevated, take left arm sitting and right and left arm standing)
 - c. Pulse (resting)
 - d. Temperature (oral in Fahrenheit)
 - e. Respiration
 - f. General Physical Examination (use Medical Examination Form to be provided by the City of Fresno)
- 2. Pulmonary Function Test

- 3. The following testing procedures may be added to the Respirator Base Medical Examination at the discretion of the examining physician, depending upon the patient's history and/or findings at the time the medical examination is conducted:
 - a. Annual Laboratory Testing
 - i. Complex Metabolic Panel 14
 - ii. Complete Blood Count
 - iii Urinalysis
 - iv. Immunization review
 - b. Chest X-Ray
 - c.Cardiac Evaluation
 - i. Resting EKG
 - ii. Stress EKG

F. <u>HAZMAT TEAM ASSIGNMENT</u>

Procedures and Tests:

- 1. Review Employee Medical Questionnaire
- 2. Conduct Physical Examination
 - a. Height and Weight
 - b. Blood Pressure (right arm sitting; if elevated, take left arm sitting and right and left arm standing)
 - c. Pulse (resting)
 - d. Temperature (oral in Fahrenheit)
 - e. Respiration
 - f. General Physical Examination (use Medical Examination Form to be provided by the City of Fresno)
- 3. Vision test (R & L)

Near - corrected (optional)

(M-System)

Far-Corrected

(Baily-Lovie)

Peripheral

Color (Farnsworth D-15)

Color (Primary colors only)

Tonometry

- 4. Audiogram
- 5. Chest X-Ray
- 6. Treadmill (stress) EKG

- 7. Spirometry to include:
 - FEV-1; Percentage of FEV-1 Predicted; FCV; percentage of FVC predicted; FEV -1/FEC; Percentage of FEV-1/FVC Predicted.
- 8. Hemocult Test
- 9. Complete Blood Count, including RBC Indices. (Differential to be performed when WBC is abnormal)
- 10. Platelet Count
- 11. Urinalysis (dipstick with Microscopy)
- 12. Blood Chemistry Panel to include:

Albumin; A/G Ratio; Alkaline Phosphatase; BUN; Total Bilirubin, Total Protein; Uric Acid; BUN/Creatinine Ratio; Calcium; Cholesterol; GOTP; Globulin; Glucose; LDH; Phosphorus; SGOT; Chloride; Creatinine; Triglycerides; Direct Bilirubin; Potassium; Annual Cholinesterase Baseline; Annual Blood Lead; Mercury, Arsenic and Zinc baseline

Immunization Status

- a. Diptheria
- b. Tetanus
- c. MMR
- d. Polio
- e. Hepatitis B
- 13. Semen analysis (optional at employee's request)

G. <u>STATE OF CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF MOTOR VEHICLE MEDICAL EXAMINATION AND CERTIFICATION</u>

The content and format of said medical examination shall be conducted in accordance with the procedures and regulations outlined by the U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Motor Carrier Safety Regulations, Section 391.43 Medical Examination; certificate of physical examination.

H. AFTER HOURS DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING

After hours drug and alcohol testing shall include:

- 1. Department of Transportation regulated drug and alcohol testing, conducted in accordance with the procedures and regulations outlined by the U.S. Department of Transportation.
- 2. Non-Department of Transportation regulated drug and alcohol testing.

VI - MEDICAL FEE SCHEDULE

MEDICAL FEE SCHEDULE

Proposers interested in submitting a proposal should submit an itemized cost for all of the elements included for each type of examination required. Proposers should realize that the selection of a medical provider for these services is very "cost driven". Because any proposer(s) for this service is expected to be a qualified medical provider, the cost of the services requested will be a significant factor in the selection process.

Proposals shall be based on a medical fee schedule which will remain for the period from January 1, 2016 - December 31, 2018, with the possibility to extend the term of this Agreement for a period of three (3) years on the same terms and conditions.

Proposed annual fee increases should be expressed as a percentage increase above the previous year.

VII - REPORTING FORMAT

REPORTING FORMAT

Proposers will be required to familiarize themselves with the City's Medical Guidelines and to complete form(s) designed by the City of Fresno which outlines their findings and recommendations. Substitute form(s) may be acceptable to the City upon review and approval.

The Proposer shall submit with the proposal a copy of the form(s) used to communicate with employers for purposes of employee drug screen results, work status', etc.

All medical information except as may be required by State or Federal regulations, will be retained by the provider. Employees shall be provided with the opportunity to obtain copies of their medical findings consistent with the practices of the provider and applicable regulations which may govern the release of such information to private parties.

Physicians will be required to comply with all federal requirements as mandated by the U.S. Department of Transportation for substance abuse and/or alcohol testing whenever indicated in this Request for Proposal.

VIII - TIME CONSTRAINTS

TIME CONSTRAINTS

A major reason for entering a multi-phasic program is to reduce time while increasing the number and types of tests to be conducted. The actual hands-on medical examination and related tests (i.e., X-ray, EKG, Lab, etc.) shall consume no more than three (3) hours, including patient waiting time of no longer than thirty (30) minutes. Written follow-up of the physician's findings are to be submitted to the City of Fresno within ten (10) days of conducting the examination.

Drug/alcohol testing shall be completed within two (2) hours of the employee's appearance at the collection facility absent factors associated with the individual's inability to provide an adequate specimen for testing.

IX - EQUIPMENT, MATERIALS AND STAFFING

EQUIPMENT, MATERIALS & STAFFING

All equipment, materials and staffing will be provided by the Provider.